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March 11, 2010
Hon. Michael R. Bloomberg
Mayor of the City of New York

City Hall

New York, New York 10007

attn.: Mark Page, Budget Director

Dear Mayor Bloomberg:

I am writing pursuant to Section 238 of the New York City Charter, to comment on the responsiveness of the Preliminary Budget for Fiscal Year 2011 (FY11) to both the budget priorities identified previously by Brooklyn Community Board 2 (CB2), as well as the needs of the district in general.  The community board held a public hearing on the preliminary budget on February 22, 2010.  Community Board 2 reviewed this letter prior to and at it March 10, 2010 general meeting and voted unanimously to submit this response.
Community Board Budget

The FY11 preliminary budget calls for a cumulative net reduction of $36,592, or almost 20 percent.  This cut is greater than the community board’s Fiscal Year 2010 (FY10) Other Than Personal Services (OTPS) budget and therefore, if not restored in the Adopted Budget, would necessitate a reduction in personnel.  I am not aware of any other city agency that may have to eliminate one-third of its staff.  CB2 will not be able to perform its City Charter-mandated functions with a staff of two and, in contrast with the threatened budget cut, has as its highest expense budget priority (Tracking Code 202200206E) a request for the funding necessary to add personnel.  The devastating numbers are potentially even more severe, since the Program to Eliminate the Gap (PEG) proposes an additional cut of roughly $15,000 if state funding is insufficient.
Department of Parks and Recreation
The largest number of capital budget priorities included in the community board’s FY11 register is for park projects.  CB2 is grateful to Council Member Letitia James for allocating $2,250,000 towards the renovation of Commodore Barry Park, which has been a community board priority (202200006C) for over a decade.  (This is Project ID P-202BARY, not P-202F7GN as indicated in the January 2010 version of the Register of Community Board Budget Requests.)  The council member’s funding also paid for preparation of a master plan for the restoration of the entire park, the only athletic fields in Community District 2.  The Department of Parks and Recreation (DPR) estimated it will cost approximately $20,000,000 (and probably more over time) to fully renovate Commodore Barry Park.  This sum is beyond the means of an individual council member, even in partnership with the borough president, and CB2 encourages Mayor Michael R. Bloomberg and the New York City Council to make the overdue redevelopment of the park a priority.
CB2 is grateful to Borough President Marty Markowitz and former council member David Yassky for funding the renovation of Sixteen Sycamores Playground (202200402C; Budget Line P-D017, Project P-202D17G).  However, neither the community board nor a park ‘friends group’ have been able to schedule a scoping session with DPR despite numerous calls and

e-mails over a period of several months.  CB2 urges the agency to take this next step immediately.
The community board is also pleased that DPR has found the resources in-house to renovate Squibb Playground (202200803C) for use by both students at Public School 8 and the general public.  CB2 calls on the administration to restore the funding for a pedestrian bridge from Squibb Playground to Brooklyn Bridge Park.

DPR reports it has determined there are insufficient funds for needed reconstruction of Fort Greene Park, the second highest capital budget priority (202198415C).  The agency has previously informed CB2 this is preventing the reconstruction of the Willoughby Avenue entrance to the park, and related work, from advancing.  More specifically, DPR stated it cannot find all of the monies reportedly allocated for this project.  Budget Line P-D017, Project

P-202FTGN indicates Council Member James allocated $550,000 for “FORT GREENE PARK ENTRANCE & PASS.”  Another $300,000 is inexplicably in Budget Line ED-75.  If the $850,000 already allocated is still insufficient, CB2 suggests DPR transfer $185,000 from the completed “FORT GREENE PK PRISONSH MARTYRS MONU&BR EAGL,” Project P-202C974.  The budget modification would be for the same park and within the same budget line.  The community board asks DPR to contact it if the funding remains insufficient.
The community board is disappointed there are insufficient funds for its third highest capital budget priority (202200604C), restoring the Brooklyn War Memorial to functional space.  This asset has remained under-utilized for far too long.  Also unfunded is the community board’s fifth highest capital budget priority (202201001C), renovation of the portion of Cadman Plaza Park north of the War Memorial.  CB2 leadership has already discussed with Council Member Stephen Levin the need for active recreation space for children that is set apart from the Fieldturf playing surface.  The community board will continue to advocate for this project, which senior DPR staff agrees is the best solution to the current park user conflicts.
Renovation of McLaughlin Park has been a community board budget priority for 30 years (202198225C).  CB2 is grateful to everyone––including Mayor Bloomberg, Borough President Markowitz and Council Member James––who have provided funds for two phases of reconstruction.  The community board wishes to make absolutely clear that after three decades, there should be a final phase to fully renovate the park.  Monies budgeted to

Project IDs P-202D17F and P-408MCPG are associated with Phases I and II, not the requested Phase III.
CB2 is pleased that DPR concurs with the recommendation (202200602E) for Playground Associates in Fort Greene Park, McLaughlin Park, Pierrepont Playground, Squibb Playground, Commodore Barry Park, Crispus Attucks Playground, Underwood Playground, Washington Hall Park, Parham Playground and JHS 113 playground.  The community board will work with its local council members to secure funding for this seasonal staff.
CB2 is also pleased DPR agrees with the recommendation (202200605E) for increased Expense Budget funding for Parks Enforcement Patrol (PEP) officers.  There are insufficient PEP officers to address issues that diminish quality of life in city parks, problems that too frequently cannot be responded to by a Police Department operating under its own personnel constraints.  This is a citywide issue that needs to be resolved by the administration.
Department of Transportation

Traffic and transportation are arguably the greatest issue in Community District 2.  The community board cannot understate how pleased it is to read the Department of Transportation (DOT) will try to develop a borough-wide or downtown Brooklyn traffic operations model with existing resources.  CB2 will meet with DOT to discuss this much-needed planning tool, which is the community board’s highest capital budget priority (202200701C).
The community board is grateful to DOT for its efforts to improve pedestrian safety at many of the very busy and complex intersections in Downtown Brooklyn.  CB2 is in particular grateful for the efforts of Mr. Christopher Hrones, the Downtown Brooklyn Transportation Coordinator, and encourages the city to make this position permanent within DOT.  The community board asks the agency to continue to look for ways to improve safety at Tillary and Adams streets (202200103C) and Tillary Street and the Flatbush Avenue Extension; Atlantic, Fourth and Flatbush avenues; Schermerhorn Street and Flatbush Avenue; and Atlantic Avenue and Bond Street (202200502C).
CB2 believes the agency’s response to its tenth capital budget priority, reconstruction of Belgian block streets (202199807C), is incorrect.  It is the community board’s understanding that DOT is responsible for Belgian block streets in city-designated historic districts, such as DUMBO, Vinegar Hill and on Joralemon Street in Brooklyn Heights.  CB2 encourages the city to fund in FY11 the restoration of additional Belgian block streets in DUMBO so construction can begin upon the completion of Project SEK002355.
District office staff and DOT have been in contact regarding the reconstruction of Love Lane and College Place (202201102C), and will continue that conversation.  CB2 will discuss with the 84th Precinct and the DUMBO District Management Association the need for improved street lighting near the York Street F-train station (202199805C) and forward to DOT, as requested, locations for investigation.  The community board will similarly speak with the Myrtle Avenue Brooklyn District Management Association regarding the request for reconstruction of the sidewalk and roadbed on Myrtle Avenue, from the Flatbush Avenue Extension to Classon Avenue (202199404C).  With regard to traffic congestion created by commuter vans, CB2 will consider solutions beyond designated pick-up and drop-off locations, a proposal (202200801C) not supported by DOT.
CB2 assigned an Expense Budget priority to the Police Department (NYPD) that in part may be the responsibility of DOT.  The request to “Increase traffic control and enforcement personnel in Community District 2, especially in places where street capacity is affected by development and construction” (202200801C), may fall partially under the jurisdiction of DOT’s Office of Construction Mitigation and Coordination (OCMC).  The community board urges OCMC to not exercise false economy when stipulating construction-related traffic control agents. 
New York Police Department

Continuing with NYPD, CB2 was informed at the September 2009 borough budget consultations that the department did not have monies to build any new precinct houses beyond those already under construction.  The community board believes replacement of the circa 1889-90 88th Precinct is inevitable and strongly encourages the city to proactively secure an appropriate site and funds (202200702C).  Construction of a new house is only going to get more expensive and difficult as Fort Greene and Clinton Hill redevelop.

Department of Environmental Protection
As requested, CB2 will contact the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) regarding a request that subsidence be repaired on South Oxford Street, between Lafayette and DeKalb avenues; North Portland Avenue, between Flushing and Park avenues; and at Vanderbilt and DeKalb avenues (202200403C).  The community board will also speak with DEP about its requests for expanded catch basins and storm sewers (202200401C) and for a full reconstruction of Washington Park, between Myrtle and DeKalb avenues (202200402C).
Brooklyn Public Library

In response to failure of the Clinton Hill branch library’s HVAC system in summer 2007, forcing the facility to close, CB2 made replacement of the boiler and HVAC its eighth highest capital budget priority (202201101C).  The Brooklyn Public Library (BPL) supports this project but does not have the financial resources.  State Senator Velmanette Montgomery has allocated state monies for libraries in her district.  The community board will contact Senator Montgomery and BPL to learn if part of the state funds can be used to repair the branch’s boiler and HVAC.
Department of Education

With regard to the community board’s request that new elementary and intermediate schools be built if the Atlantic Yards project proceeds (202200804C), the Department of Education may wish to note that in an amended memorandum of environmental commitments dated

December 21, 2009, Forest City Ratner Companies (FCRC) and its affiliates committed to,

“if requested by the New York City Department of Education (“DOE”) prior to the later of

(i) January 1, 2013 or (ii) the date that is 18-months prior to the anticipated commencement of construction of the first Phase II residential building constructed after completion or substantial completion of each of the Phase I residential buildings (or such other date agreed to in writing by FCRC, DOE and ESDC), convey or lease to DOE, space within a development parcel sufficient in size to allow for the development of an approximately 100,000 gross square foot elementary and intermediate public school of contiguous space, a portion of which shall be located on the ground floor of the building (the “School”). FCRC shall also provide to DOE, by lease, easement or other conveyance acceptable to DOE, access to suitable outdoor space for use as a playground for the School’s students.”
CB2 urges DOE to be mindful of the deadlines included in this agreement and to act in timely fashion in the public interest.
Department of Small Business Services

The Downtown Brooklyn Oversight and Advisory Committee (DBOAC) is a membership organization that voluntarily meets to foster the highest level of minority, woman-owned and local participation in the economic growth in Downtown Brooklyn.  DBOAC has been inactive for lack of paid staff.  The Department of Small Business Services (DSBS) responded to the community board’s request for funds for staff (202200703E) with the recommendation the sponsor group apply through an agency funding process.  CB2 will contact DSBS for more details, as suggested.

Department of Sanitation

CB2 has for a decade requested “continuous clean-up and re-fencing of all vacant lots in Community District 2.”  The Department of Sanitation (DSNY), while noting a court order is necessary for cleaning of privately-owned lots, replied by asking for specific locations.  The community board will collect addresses for referral to DSNY.

Department of Youth and Community Development

For 15 years, CB2 has requested an increase in funding for youth development programs (202199704E) and the Department of Youth and Community Development (DYCD) has replied the community board should “Use the agency’s application/RFP procedure.”  CB2 will, belatedly, contact DYCD to learn more about this process and its applicability to the need perceived by the community board.
New York City Housing Authority

The community board is pleased the New York City Housing Authority (NYCHA) has opened the Ingersoll Community Center and included local organizations in its management. (202200601E)

Thank you for the opportunity to comment.

Sincerely,

John Dew

cc:
Hon. Marty Markowitz



President of the Borough of Brooklyn


Hon. Velmanette Montgomery



New York State Senate


Hon. Christine Quinn, Speaker


Hon. Stephen Levin


Hon. Letitia James



New York City Council


Mickey Josephs, Deputy Assistant Director


Community Board Unit, Office of Management and Budget
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